Civil Engineering Department 

Industrial Advisory Council 

Meeting Minutes

April 12, 2005
In attendance from industry: David Bugni, Ermel Quevedo, David Rouse, Michael Schmid, Phil Smith, Gregg Weston 
In attendance from faculty:  Mehmet Inan, Matthew Kuhn, Mark Kennedy, Mojie Takallou, Jim Male

Thank you and Welcome!
Mehmet Inan thanked the council members for their continuing participation on the CE Industrial Advisory Council and welcomed the newest member, Gregg Weston.  Mehmet wanted to remind council members that there would be one last senior design presentation this afternoon at 2:45pm in Engineering 216 if they were able to attend.

Update on CE Program
Since the last Industry Council meeting on 2/11/04, Civil Engineering faculty have been working on curriculum for the civil and environmental tracks, with the hope of finalizing these changes by the end of this year and to have ready for implementation for Fall 2006.  Mehmet told the council that they would have a chance to review these curriculum changes prior to our final draft in the coming months and for its implementation in Fall 2006.
Since ABET, the Civil Engineering program continues to work on assessing the program based on the ABET outcomes and requirements.

Enrollment and Activity Status
There are approximately 90+ students in the CE program, with a very small percentage involved in the environmental track. Both tracks of the program (civil and environmental) lead to a BSCE degree.  The two tracks are the same except for about half a dozen courses.  

There will be a smaller junior class next year for 2005-2006 than we have had in the past.

Mojie said the passing rate for students taking the FE exam last year was 100%.  This is the fifth consecutive year of 100% passing rate.  The FE Review course, as well as the PE review course, are held over the 2 semesters and seems to work well for our students and outside students taking these courses.  Enrollment in the PE review course has been increasing over the past few years as well.  Originally, the PE Review course started with 8 students and is now up to 25.
Mojie said we had 4 students who won first price at the ITE Traffic Bowl this year.  This is a competition attended by 7-8 universities throughout the northwest.

Mark Kennedy said he took a group of students to participate in the ASCE conference.  Our bridge entry was disqualified due to exceeding size limitations, however, participants were impressed with the design and structure of our bridge.  Students who attended the conference also competed in the surveying area and came in at about the middle of the pack.

Mark said the concrete canoe was not done this year due to time and number of students available.

A chapter of Engineers Without Borders has started at UP and it appears there’s great interest by the students, however Mark felt that many of the students would be pulling from ASCE to participate in this club.  

Matthew said he teaches a sophomore level Seminar course that invites outside speakers to come and talk to the class about “real world” experiences and knowledge.  One thing that he has added to the course as a requirement is for students to attend an engineering meeting around town.  This has been a very helpful addition to the course as students are unaware of what happens and is expected at these meetings. 
Freshman Course Changes – EGR 111 and EGR 112

Mehmet informed the Council that Bob Koretsky, our current instructor for EGR 111 (drafting) and EGR 112 (computer-aided design), will be retiring after next academic year.  This means the engineering programs has to review its freshman and sophomore years for possible changes for these courses for our students.  Current discussion has been to consider eliminating EGR 111 and EGR 112 revised to incorporate drafting for our civil engineering students.  Bob Koretsky will not be replaced by another faculty member after he retires.  More than likely, this information will be taught by an ME and/or an adjunct faculty.
Autocad is introduced in the freshman level course EGR 110 (Introduction to Engineering),  the sophomore level course EGR 112 (Engineering Design Graphics), and its use is required in CE 481 (Civil Engineering Senior Design).  Graduating CE students have commented that they don(t get enough exposure to Autocad.    Mark said the Autocad course is done in 2 sections, with the ME’s using solid works and the CE’s using Lambda.  This year to help supplement Autocad training, students participate in their senior year in a 3 week seminar series on Autocad to help improve their skills prior to graduation.

The Industrial Advisory Council was asked for input as to the value of teaching drafting and/or Autocad to our students.  Is it a skill employers are looking for in new graduates?  Gregg said that it is essential for EIT’s because the expectation is they have some knowledge of drafting and Autocad when they are hired.  David Bugni indicated hand methods, as well as computer methods, is important and should remain in our program.  He said 3-D modeling was not as big of an issue and he didn’t know any civil engineering firms or individuals that are currently using this.  3-D modeling is used more in mechanical engineering.
Mike Schmid said that what appears to be missing from many graduates from UP and other schools is the lack of thought process that’s associated with design.  Design requires thought to work through the project and he’s found that many graduates are detached from this aspect, which can in turn, affect real life design situations.  Gregg also said that many graduates are focused more on finding an answer to a problem than a solution.

Currently in UP’s program, about 25% more mechanical engineering students are in the Autocad course than civil engineering students.  

Ermel said that civil transportation firms are the largest employers hiring at the moment and the 3 systems currently being used in industry are Autocad, Intergraph Microstation and Geopak.

Mark said that the mechanical engineering department is dropping EGR 111 from their curriculum and if civil engineering follows suit, there is no programming for students until their senior year.  Would this be a problem for our students who then go out to find jobs and do not have the computation skills?  David Bugni said that most employers want graduates to have some basic computational skills to at least get them started.

Phil Smith said that GIS as well as other related subjects tied to GIS would be very worthwhile for students to learn prior to graduating and looking for employment positions.  Mike also said 3 dimensional aspects of Autocad are becoming much more powerful and used in industry and this would be of use to civil engineering students to learn or at least have a basic knowledge.

Civil Engineering Business Climate
The business climate in the last two years has improved and it is expected to remain strong.  Business is booming and the public sector appears to be spending increasing amounts of money for numerous projects.  There seems to be an increasing number of jobs available and not enough civil engineers to fill them.  Many civil engineering firms are hiring both newly graduated engineers as well as those with experience. 

Other projects that need engineers are dealing with expansion of the urban growth boundaries and sustainability in building communities that need all services.  David B. also said that there is a research quality to designing sustainable communities as well that would be possible senior design projects.  

Question was asked if firms are hiring B.S.C.E.’s?  Yes, they are, but firms that are looking for geotechnical, water resources and structural design engineers are requiring Masters degree.  The question was asked about the starting salary, generally, for a new engineering graduate?  General consensus was $40k - $43k per year.
Senior Design Projects & Internships
Question was asked of the council if there is a way to connect Internships with senior design projects.  Matthew said that 2 projects in transportation were mentored by Kittleson this past year and many of our senior design projects have industrial advisors that are more ad-hoc and in the role of mentors.  This is good, however, we’re hoping to get students involved in more practical applications and were projects with civil engineering firms.

Mojie said he talks to many companies to try to get potential projects that seniors could assist with for their design project ahead of time and has been fairly successful up to this point.

Project connections / ideas would be to identify firms that care about what we do or are trying to accomplish with our students.  David Rouse suggested ACEC having UP do a presentation at one of their dinner meetings to give us more exposure.  Cynthia Lowe is the current president of ACEC (American Council of Engineering Companies).  Other suggestions would be to contact APWA (American Public Works Association) and SEAO (Structural Engineers Assn of Oregon).

David said that another great resource would be “Resource Cities”, which is a USAID federal program that helps build infrastructure in poor communities throughout the world.  This would tie in very well with the new chapter of Engineers Without Borders here at UP.

Next Meeting
The next CE Industrial Advisory Council meeting will be held in the Spring of 2006.  
Prepared by Jamie Strohecker
April 13, 2005
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